Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 15th September 2014, at The Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Christine Priday, Jeanette Troughton, Graham Thomas, Clare Bath, Wynford Ellis Owen, Chris James, Sandie Rosser, Sara Pickard, Philippa Hill-John, Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas & Brynmor Jones 
65
Police Matters

PC Huw Thomas was not present as he was on holiday.  The PCSOs were not working the correct shifts to attend and Cath Mangles advised the Clerk that she was retiring soon.  Unfortunately no report had been received for circulation.  The Chairman asked if there were any issues relating to Police matters that Councillors wished to raise.  Cllr Howard stated that the PCSOs were at the PACT meeting in Creigiau, which was attended by about 30 people, as the reintroduction of a Creigiau Neighbourhood Watch scheme was discussed.  Cllr Priday advised that she had called the Police after seeing somebody on the roof of the old Surgery, Bronllwyn, who she suspected may have been stealing lead.  Police had attended within 20 minutes, along with an ambulance, only to discover that the individual had been employed to begin the demolition of the property.  The fact that he was alone and not wearing any safety equipment had given rise to the initial suspicions.
66
County Council Matters
County Councillor Graham Thomas was present and County Councillor Craig Williams apologised, via his wife, for his non-attendance.  Cllr Graham Thomas referred to the Review of Polling Districts and queried whether the matter had been circulated to all Councillors.  The Clerk confirmed that this was the case and the issue was an item on the Clerk’s report.

Cllr Graham Thomas went on to talk about the PACT meeting, advising members that Alan Edwards was going to be the coordinator for the Creigiau NHW and although it had been tried before, it was hoped that the system would be more robust in the future.  He then mentioned the recent accidents on the A.4119, mainly involving cyclists, and at least two of which had been extremely serious.  He had set up an on-line petition to try and force CCC to deal with the problems sooner rather than later and urged Councillors to sign.  

The LDP had now progressed to the Welsh Planning Inspectorate and the planning application at Junction 33 was still under consideration.  Cllr Graham Thomas was aware that Development Control had responded to the applicants with questions in relation to issues that were not covered in their application and that was no indication, at this time, of when the matter would be considered by the planning committee.  One possible positive step was that a planning application in Old St Mellons, which had been granted by CCC, for a similar size development to the Junction 33 application, was being challenged by way of a Judicial Review, as to the legality of the decision.  If this was upheld then it would have a direct impact upon the Junction 33 application.
The Chairman, Cllr Harrison, then advised Councillors that he had attended a meeting of the Chairmen of the three Community Councils to discuss the financial implications of the secretarial services for the North West Cardiff Group, as well as the potential future costs of continued objections to the LDP.  He had emailed the Clerk with the details of the meeting and, whilst the Clerk had circulated the email that day to all members, he had also included it, in its entirety, on the reverse of the Clerk’s Supplementary Report.  The discussions at the meeting had centred on the contribution by St Fagans towards the NW Cardiff Group and the money needed to instruct a barrister to represent the NW Cardiff Group at the Inspectorate hearing.  As St Fagans precept was much smaller than both Radyr and Pentyrch, they felt that their contribution should reflect the relative precepts and they proposed that St Fagans contribute 12½% of the secretarial costs.  The Chairman went on to say that each Council should decide just how much money they were prepared to commit towards fighting the LDP.  The other societies making up the NW Cardiff Group such as Llandaff Society or Danescourt residents had no public funding or reserves whatsoever.  He asked Councillors what they wanted to do.
Cllr Graham Thomas pointed out that the money in Old St Mellons came from fund raising and that the Community Council was minimally involved financially.  This generated a wide-ranging discussion with Cllr Owen stating that he felt that attempts to engage the populous at large, as to the reality of what was happening had, in the main, been largely ignored.  He felt that the passion needed to be re-ignited.  It was agreed that if the public wanted to oppose the LDP, then money needed to be raised in order that any meaningful challenge to the LDP could be made.  The discussion then centred on whether a public meeting was needed to bring the issues home to the residents regarding the enormity of the task ahead.  Cllr Graham Thomas felt that the NW Cardiff Group was the best vehicle for taking the issues forward by getting proper professional advice.  Cllr Harrison pointed out that Council needed to decide which way to go.  Cllr Graham Thomas felt that Council should wait until the outcome of the Old St Mellons Judicial Review and Cllr Owen felt that boundaries should be put in place unless extra funds were forthcoming from residents.  Cllr Stuart Thomas pointed out that there had already been three public meetings in Creigiau and any new public meeting must be on something new.  The Chairman pointed out that Council needed to agree the direction it was taking before it committed itself to raising or spending public money.  This prompted a further discussion.  Finally Cr Howard proposed that Council agree to continue to pay a third of the costs of the secretarial work being undertaken by Radyr & Morganstown CC and as regards the remainder to await the outcome of the application for a Judicial Review in Old St Mellons.  This was seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by all

67
Public Session

There were two members of the public present.  Mr Royce Benson described himself as a freelance architect who had been retained by the owners of the Acapela Studios in Pentyrch to represent them in an effort to have the pews removed and replaced with more comfortable seating.  At the agreement of the Chairman, the Clerk advised Mr Benson, and reminded members, that this issue had been considered at a previous meeting under planning and no objections had been raised.  Mr Benson agreed, but said that CCC had rejected this aspect of the application and he was working on a revised application.  The Chairman pointed out that pews were being removed at St Catwgs Church, which was within the Conservation area, to be replaced by more comfortable, inter-locking seating.  It was also pointed out that the decision by CCC was inconsistent with decisions at Penuel Road Chapel (a grade II listed building) and the Mission Chapel opposite the Kings Arms.  Mr Benson thanked the council for their support.
Mr Ken Hughes, Pentyrch resident, was also present and congratulated Council on a ‘full house tonight’ as all members were present.  He went on to congratulate Cllr Pickard on her achievements as set out in the Community Link.  He made recommendations for raising both the profile of the forthcoming issues with regard to challenging the LDP as well as raising the money.  He also referred to any extra monies raised and not spent could be ‘given back’ to the residents by reducing the precept in subsequent years by that sum.  He finished by referring to the promise that Cllr Ramesh Patel was going to attend a Community Council meeting and querying when that would be.

The Chairman thanked both members of the public for their contributions.

68
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising. 

69
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 21st July 2014.

The minutes were proposed by Cllr Priday, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
70
Matters Arising
Paragraph 51
Cllr Harrison queried whether there had been any response from Inspector Arkontopoulos.  The Clerk advised he had written to him in July but had not received a reply.  Cllr Stuart Thomas said that he had spoken to the Inspector at the PACT meeting but had not received a positive response in relation to the issue of improved communications.
Paragraph 54
Cllr Owen raised the issue of the outstanding invoice from the 2012 election and queried whether the Clerk had received a response from Marie Rosenthal.  The Clerk advised the issue was an item on the Clerk’s report but that there had been no contact in between the circulation of the pre-read papers and the meeting.
Paragraph 56 (Paragraph 43.7)
Cllr Harrison queried whether the AMs had been advised and the Clerk confirmed that he had written to Andrew RT Davies, among other AMs.
Paragraph 59.2

Cllr Harrison asked if Sue Williams had come back to the Clerk regarding the pig cot.  The Clerk advised he had written to her but had not received a response as yet.  He also pointed out that this was an extremely busy time of year for farmers.  Cllr Stuart Thomas mentioned that the restoration could be a training project for St Fagans craftsmen.  The Clerk stated he would make enquires.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 59.8
Cllr Harrison asked whether Councillors had considered the noticeboards in their respective villages.  Based on the response he proposed deferring the issue to the next meeting.  This was agreed.

Paragraph 63

Cllr Howard queried whether any response had been received from Pencoed College.  The Clerk advised that the College did not do arboriculturist training and the nearest centres for this were Gloucestershire or the West Country.  They do chain-saw training but, following a discussion with our contractor, he had advised against this as they only wanted to cut trees down.

Paragraph 64 (Entry dated 21.7.14)

Cllr Howard queried whether any response had been received from CCC regarding the planters.  The Clerk advised that had not received a response to an email on 23rd July and he would follow it up with CCC (Parks).  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas asked that it be recorded in the Minutes that Cllrs Graham Thomas and Howard be thanked for the efforts during the summer in weeding, dead-heading and watering the planters.
71
Clerk’s Report
71.1

Council Accounts 2013/14
Council agreed the amendments required by Mazars, as the external auditors.  The Chairman signed the External Audit Report at Section 3 as did the Clerk.  The Clerk advised that the Final Report would now be submitted to Mazars for their report.  Clerk to arrange
71.2

Grants
The Clerk read out the grant applications he had received from GYG WI and GYG Pensioners.  Following a discussion it was proposed by Cllr Stuart Thomas that each applicant be awarded £100.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  Clerk to arrange 

The Clerk went on to explain the suggestion made by his colleague, Lyndon Brain, regarding the purchasing of ‘Faith’ Chairs for St Catwg’s to replace the pews.  This was discussed widely and two proposals were made.  Cllr Howard proposed that the Community Council purchase six ‘Faith’ Chairs but do not purchase the ‘dedication plaques’.  This was seconded by Cllr Troughton.  Cllr Priday proposed that the Council purchase three ‘Faith’ Chairs together with the dedication plaques.  This was seconded by Cllr Rosser.  The first proposal received 6 votes and the second 7 votes.  Therefore the proposal accepted is that the PCC purchase 3 ‘Faith’ Chairs together with the respective ‘dedication’ plaques.  The Clerk would ensure beforehand that the cost of the ‘dedication’ plaques were not extortionate and in keeping with the Chairs.  Clerk to arrange
71.3  

Outstanding Payment Local Elections 2012
Further to the update the Clerk had given under Matters Arising from the Minutes of the previous meeting the Clerk queried what further action Council wished him to take.  It was proposed that the Clerk write, again, to Marie Rosenthal querying the outcome of the legal advice.  Clerk to arrange
71.4

Filming on the Garth Mountain
Council retrospectively agreed the decision made by the Chairman to allow the filming on the Garth Mountain.  The Clerk read an update from the location manager who advised that the filming was delayed until October.  
71.5

New Brushcutter
Council retrospectively agreed the decision made by the Chairman, and subsequently the Vice-Chairman, to purchase a replacement for the brush-cutter which had been declared ‘beyond economical repair’.  Cllr Stuart Thomas referred to the fact that the old Brushcutter was so old that it did not appear on the Council’s asset list.  He proposed that an audit be made of all equipment along with date of purchase and condition in order to inform and fund a proper replacement policy for equipment in the same way that ‘Replacement Vehicles’ and ‘Election Expenses’ are reserved.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed.  The Clerk advised that he would draw this up and bring it to the January ‘Forward Planning’ meeting where decisions could be made the level of the reserve during the setting of the 2015/16 budget.  Clerk to arrange
71.6

Buildings Committee Meeting Monday 29th September 2014
Council agreed that there was no need to hold a Buildings Committee meeting on 29th September.  Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed that the Buildings Committee should be incorporated with the Estates Committee.  This was agreed.  It was further agreed that the next meeting should take place when it was deemed there were issues that needed greater discussion than could be afforded at a full Council meeting.  Clerk to arrange
71.7

CCC Review of Polling Districts, Places and Stations
Cllr Graham Thomas advised that he had earlier referred to this item and the Clerk advised that Council had previously objected to a separate temporary polling station at Capel Llanilltern.  This was last used during the by-election where Cllr Owen was elected and had cost the PCC over £1,000 to fund the placement and staffing of the temporary polling station for the benefit of just 22 voters.  It would have been more cost effective to hire a vehicle and transport each voter individually to the polling station in Creigiau.  It was agreed that the Clerk would forward this observation To CCC and should any other Councillors have any positive suggestions they should be forwarded to the Clerk as soon as possible.  Clerk to arrange
71.8

Secretarial Costs NW Cardiff Group
This matter was discussed extensively under County Council matters.  (Paragraph 66 ante refers)
71.9

Ael y Bryn, Pentyrch
The Clerk advised Councillors of the suggestion made of obtaining, from Cemex Quarry, a single sandstone monolith with an area smoothed on the stone to place a simple inscription celebrating the granting of Village Green status for Ael y Bryn on 16th July 2014.  This was agreed.  Cllr Howard insisted that the plaque should be bi-lingual
71.10

The Charter
The Clerk introduced the email received from the Chairman relating to the ineffectiveness of the Charter and Cllr Harrison went on to observe that he felt that the Charter was being side-lined in favour of the Neighbourhood Partnership.  Cllr Stuart Thomas added that the subject of the Charters between Community Councils and their Local Authorities came up regularly at OVW meetings although CCC are particularly bad and he knew that it was also a bone of contention for St Fagans and Radyr & Morganstown.  There was a brief discussion regarding the Charter and it was agreed that, in the short term, Cllr Stuart Thomas would formally raise the issue at the next Neighbourhood Partnership meeting.
71.11

Rest Centre Reserves

Council agreed the payment of £2,250 to the Tennis Club, Pentyrch, following a grant application initially made in 2012.  The cheque was duly signed.

72
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £14,767.93p and receipts of £1,433.55p were recorded for July and August 2014.  Cllr Howard expressed her concern at the cost of the additional items for the new vehicle which she felt was unacceptable.  The Clerk advised that all the items had been included within the figures presented to and agreed by Council at previous meetings.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed by the majority.  

73
Planning Applications
There were 10 planning applications to consider:

a) 14/01213/DCO ~ The proposal for one detached dwelling on land off Cardiff Road, Creigiau had been superseded by the applicant withdrawing the application on 4th September 2014.
b) 14/01715/DCO ~ The Surgery, Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments to the application for a discharge of conditions.
c) 14/01562/DCO ~ Rhiwceiliog, School Lane, Gwaelod-Y-Garth.  There were no adverse comments to the application for a renewal of planning permission 09/00862/W.
d) 14/01581/DCO ~ The Surgery, Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  No were no adverse comments to the variation of Condition 6 of 13/00955/DCO.
e) 14/01686/DCH ~ Rose Cottage, Main Road, Gwaelod-y-Garth.  No adverse comments.
f) 14/01775/DCO ~ Forgeside, Church Road, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments to the application for a discharge of conditions.
g) 14/01861/DCO ~ The Surgery, Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments to the application for a discharge of conditions.
h) 14/01884/DCO
~ Land to the west of Rhiwfelin Fach Farm, Heol Sticil-y-Beddau, Llantrisant, Pontyclun.  There were no adverse comments to the request for observations from RCT.
i) 14/01826/DCH ~ Chartwell Lodge, Chartwell Court, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
j) PA/14/00284/DCO ~ Land adjacent to Ty Newydd, Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth.  Cllr Rosser advised that following consultation with the Case officer who was somewhat curt, the Council were nt able to comment on pre-application advice.  
74
Correspondence
There was a discussion over the amount of Correspondence with the Clerk explaining his methodology and rationale for recording.  There were no other issues.
75
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	28.7.14
	Stuart Thomas
	On the section of Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau, from the junction with Station Road to Pant y Gored farm there is considerable overgrowth on the north-eastern side of the road which is making it difficult to walk on the pavement.  In addition from the junction of Station Road to lamp-post 10, several of the lamppost lights are lost in overgrowing trees and bushes and on the opposite side of the road, again between the junction of Station Road to lamp-post 10, there is a hazel tree overgrowing the road so that high sided vehicles will hit the overhanging branches.  Could you please pass these issues on to CCC please? 
	Email to C2C

	4.8.14
	Sandie Rosser
	I have had a request for a new light bulb for lamp-post No.27 outside 3 Ivy Cottage, Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth (Top end past the turning circle).  This will be the third new bulb, at least, this year so much for "long life" bulbs.  Can you please strongly request this work be done during the week - Monday to Friday - the quietest time, as previously they have done this on a Sunday, the busiest day for traffic in this village!
	Email to C2C

	6.8.14
	Sandie Rosser
	I have had complaints concerning heavy builders' lorries coming through GYG along Main Road heading towards the lane that leads towards Treforest where some 1 mile from Salem Terrace there is a building site where new houses are being built just before the bridge before you come to Treforest Estate railway station. Some of these vehicles have damaged cars which are parked on the left hand side past the turning circle at the top of Garth Olwg/Main Road and where the road narrows. In one incident a crane dragged a car 10ft down the road and was totally unaware of doing so until a villager saw it and stopped him. The building site is in Rhondda Cynon Taff.  The complainant has spoken to the building site manager and he says there is room for vehicles to pass under the bridge if they come from the Treforest end.  Is there anything we or the police can do, such as put up warning signs? Also, is it possible to find out how many houses are being built, as it could have an impact on extra vehicles passing through our village?
	Email to Police and enquiries with RCT via C2C

	12.8.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	There is a blocked drain on Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch, directly outside the Horeb Chapel/Acapela studios.  It has silted up and the water is running down the hill. Could CCC be made aware please?
	Email to C2C


	18.8.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	I have previously campaigned for the shops at Pentyrch to be cleaned and painted and this was achieved 6 weeks ago just prior to the Pentyrch Open Gardens weekend.  The4 cost of this was paid by the shopkeepers themselves.  At a subsequent meeting we had with Craig Williams and officers from CCC it was agreed that the guttering surrounding the shops would be repaired, where it has come away from the wall, and the moss, which comes off the roof blocking the gutters and down-pipe, should be cleared away.  CCC have failed to do this as yet and the torrential rain, which we experienced last week, left water pouring off the roof completely missing the guttering and being unable to drain away via the down-pipes.  The butcher spent hours brushing the water away from his shop to preventing it flooding.  He advises me that if his shop is flooded or damaged in anyway, he will be directly suing CCC for the cost of repair as they had promised to fix the problem and have failed to do so.  Could CCC be advised of the problem again so that they can do something about it and avoid any unnecessary further costs?
	Email to C2C

	22.8.14
	Sandie Rosser
	I have been told that the lamp post No. 27 on Main Road as reported in my e-mail of 4th August has still not been repaired and the road is in darkness. Could you please sent another reminder that this is urgent, and to do the repair on a week day rather that a Sunday.
	Email to C2C

	29.8.14
	Sandie Rosser
	I have been asked by the landlady of the Gwaelod-y-Garth Inn to convey their pleasure and gratitude to the Community Council for the hanging basket. They were delighted by the excellent quality and display of the basket.
	For information

	3.9.14
	Sandie Rosser
	Can you please find out what has happened to the missing rubbish bin that used to be by the Notice Board/bus stop on Main Road, GYG, just past the foot path leading to Taffs Well?
	Email to C2C

	4.9.14
	Sandie Rosser
	The notice board on Main Road near the bus stop is in poor condition. The lock is hard to open and close, and the polycarbonate window has deteriorated making it difficult to read the notices. Could the CMO please assess and advise?
	CMO advised

	6.9.14
	Sandie Rosser
	The residents who live by lamp-post No 27 Main Road wish to record their thanks to PCC  in getting the light restored once again
	For information

	15.9.14
	Sara Pickard
	My thanks to the Clerk for circulating the article from the South Wales Echo regarding my achievements.
	For iknformation


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.55 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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